
We are grateful to God for allowing the World Mission Report to support the European Summer 
Bible Conference. From April 17th to 19th, the team traveled to Gwangju, Busan, and Seoul to 
share the message and their missionary work.  

Pastor Ron Ward, UBF General Director, emphasized the importance of looking at the world 
through God's eyes based on John 4:35. From K-pop to K food and even K tank, the world is paying 
attention to Korea. Like the Macedonians, the world is waiting for the gospel preached by Korean 
shepherds. He encouraged the attendees to open our eyes and see this vision through the 
European Conference.  

Shep. Reiner shared why the title “The Way” was chosen for the European Conference. He 
explained that Europe was once blessed by the spread of early Christianity. However, the 
corruption and formalism of Catholicism and various humanistic philosophical trends have made 
the Christian faith nominal. He called for European intellectuals to realize again that Jesus is the 
only way to salvation and to return to Jesus through the Bible, just as missionary Caleb Hong 
studied the Bible with him on a train decades ago.  

Missionary Paulo Kim arrived in Brazil, the land of opportunity, 26 years ago. However, the gospel 
ministry and financial self-supporting were very difficult. Although they faced limitations, God 
raised their three daughters to be mothers of faith and co-workers, and now the eldest and second 
daughters are starting a family and serving together.  

Shep. Elizabeth expressed her gratitude to the Korean missionaries who helped her become what 
she is today, especially missionary Monica Park, who went to heaven ahead. She reported on the 
solid partnership of the four chapters in Lagos and the continued formation of disciples.  

In particular, Missionaries Debora Yang and Daniel Yang gave inspiring reports. M Debora 
emphasized the importance of prayer and faith, while M Daniel reported on the Rwandan ministry 
established under the guidance of the Holy Spirit. He confessed that he is now living the happiest 
life as a shepherd since he began his life as a missionary in 1978. The local leaders have a strong 
spiritual desire and humbly receive the Word of God and serve God’s flock as they receive the 
Word. Thus far, three families have been established, international student missionaries have been 
sent out, and more than 50 one-on-one Bible studies are conducted every week.  

Over 200 people from Gwangju and more than 500 from Seoul attended the event and were 
encouraged and inspired. During the event, more than 100 people in Seoul stood up and pledged to 
become missionaries. We are grateful to God for making this World Mission Report a blessing, 
renewing our hearts, and providing prayerful support for the European Conference.  

 


